DUKES COUNTY HEALTH COUNCIL

Minutes  for Thursday May 24, 2012

Call to order:  Chair Dave Caron called the meeting to order at 7:35AM.
Our next meeting will be June 28, 7:30am in the Public Safety Building in West Tisbury. There will be no Health Council meetings in July and August.
Members attending: Tom Bennett, Barbara Bernstein, Eleanor Beth, Dave Caron, Trudy Carter, Sharon Clauss-Zanger, Cindy Doyle, Jay Ferriter, Judie Flanders, Diane Jetmund,  Chris Knowles, Nancy Langman, Karen Meeks, Gayle Poggi, Joseph Roberts, Sue Sanford, Joyce Stiles-Tucker, Connie Texeira,  Brenda Wallis, James Weiss, Dedie Wieler;  Guests: Marina Lent,  Peg Regan, Melinda Loberg representing the county
Members absent: Julia Burgess, Nell Coogan, Donna Davey, Valerio Destefani, Angie Grant, Sarah Kuh, Michael Loberg, Cynthia Mitchell,  Paddy Moore, JoAnn Murphy, Nancy Phillips, Beth Toomey, Bob Tonti
Minutes:   A motion was made to accept the minutes of the April meeting . The motion was seconded and unanimously approved.

Recording of Absences:   The Chair explained that the issue of how absences from meetings are recorded has been discussed in the past and it has been the policy that an absence is not recorded as "excused" or "unexcused."  It is just too difficult to determine what is to be considered an excused absence and who will make that determination.  The attendance requirement is 75% of the meetings held, according to the bylaws.  Dave said that if there are continual absences from a member, he will have a discussion with that member to determine if it makes sense for them to continue to serve on the Health Council.
Duke's County Health Council Mission Statement:  Dave Caron stated that the purpose of distributing the mission statement was to see if we are still meeting the mission and vision of the Health Council.  He said that when he took over as chair he and other members of the Coordinating Committee had received calls and emails regarding some conflicts within the group and he felt it was important to make sure the group was still comfortable with its mission.  He said he had received some thoughtful responses to his inquiry about this via email.  
Trudy Carter asked if there is a mechanism for resolving "interagency conflict" which she feels negatively affects the services we provide.  Dave called that the "elephant in the room."  

Dede Wieler opined that this is really something outside the purview of the Health Council but feels that the Health Council has done a very good job bringing groups together and that we get people in the same room to work on projects together and get comfortable with each other and that is very positive.  This sentiment was echoed by other members.  

Chris Knowles pointed out that the Health Council is under the county and has no authority to "make" agencies work together.  He said he feels it's much less contentious than it used to be and that the Health Council works as an "incubator" to help agencies with common goals work together.  Meetings are an open and constructive venue for dialogue.  
Nancy Langman pointed out that the Health Council provides a theoretical framework for how to work together.  Ideas are raised and those ideas are brought back to the individual agencies. In addition, under the new health laws, agencies need to find ways to work together to qualify for grant money.

Jim Weiss stated the Health Council is a great place for the exchange of information and that dialogue is "what we are all about."  He feels it represents a "phenomenal product from group effort."

Marina Lent suggested that the Chair can approach parties with differences and see if there is a way the Health Council can help them resolve the issue.  Dave stated that that is already happening.

Trudy raised the issue as to whether there is a physician on the Health Council.  It was explained that Ilene Klein was on it before she left the island.  Chris explained that Dr. Klein saw herself as an activist as well as a physician which made her more interested in the Council.  It was suggested that the Nominating Committee note the preference for a physician to be on the Council the next time there are openings.

New Committee on Information Services:   Dave reported that the Coordinating Committee talked about the amount of health information that could be disseminated by the Health Council.  He gave the example of the Caregivers Home Journal produced a couple of years ago by the Elder Affairs Committee. He also cited the need to keep website for the Health Council updated and stated that it would be good to have a committee to work on these issues.  Nancy Langman agreed this would be a good idea but would like to see it expanded to include more technology components in all health areas since this kind of data is needed in all grant applications.  Peg Regan mentioned that the Mass In Motion program is linked to the county website as are other Health Council related programs.  Diane Jetmund said it would be great to bring all elder affairs information together.  She mentioned that the Center for Living's website is also linked to the county's.  Dave reiterated that we are interested in making sure that the Health Council's own website is kept up to date and that we would not expect this new committee to be a "dumping ground" for all technological projects but would primarily be for assistance to other committees and the Health Council itself.
This issue came out of a discussion that the Coordinating Committee had with the Elder Affairs Committee that was looking for direction having completed their work on the Journal and a change in membership.  Judie Flanders added that the committee has begun discussions with the Mass in Motion group and hopes to work with them.  Chris Knowles mentioned that Jane Clere and Jacquie Cage had really kept this committee going in the past and that the issues with elders still remain and hoped the new committee members would continue to work on them.

Judi asked Cindy Doyle how the Youth Task Force got its information technology branch going.  Cindy responded that it was the provision of paid staff that made that possible.

Dave asked Melinda if Martina Thornton in the County office is in a position to help us.  Melinda stated that she is stretched thin these days due to the lack of a county manager but hopes that will soon change.  She stated that the website and its links are a high priority for the county.  Dave stated that we will get updated Health Council information to Martina.

Members said they thought the new committee was a good idea but when the committee sign-up sheet was passed around, only one person (Diane Jetmund) expressed interest.  If there are other members who would like to work on this project, please contact the secretary and/or the chair.

Committee Participation:  The Committee Participation list was passed around and some people signed up for committees.
NOTE:  The chair asked each committee to send the secretary an email including:

· Brief description of what committee does;

· Current membership

· When the committee meets.

This information will be distributed to the entire Council.
New Business:  Peg Regan updated the committee on the Mass in Motion project.  Below is a summary Peg sent to the Secretary:

Mass in Motion-MV of the Dukes County Health Council has five initiatives  to improve the health of children and families on Martha's Vineyard. Three of the initiatives involve giving affordable access to healthy, regionally-grown produce and meat to low-income families through the food pantry, Serving Hands, Meals on Wheels, tribal members, and immigrant populations; giving access to healthy, regionally-grown produce to school children through their cafeterias; and finally, giving access to healthy regionally-grown food to our local year-round restaurants.
The other two initiatives are Safe Routes to School providing elementary school children with the opportunity to walk and bike to school as part of the school culture and Complete Streets which improves shared access to our sidewalks, shared-use paths, and other roadways for not only cars, but also pedestrians, people with disabilities, and bicycle riders. So far we are partnering with:
Local Farmers - Gleaners

Produce Connection Produce Delivery

Martha's Vineyard Public Schools

ACE - Adult Community Education

MV Health Care Access

Y of MV

Boys and Girls Club

Planning Boards in 6 Towns

Police Department in 6 Towns

Boards of Health in 6 Towns

Wampanoag Families

WIC/SNAP recipients

MV Hospital

Meals on Wheels

Senior Centers

Food Pantries

School Nurses

Town Elementary Schools

Island Grown Schools

Island Grown Initiative

Kitchen Porch

Highway supervisors in 6 towns

MV Commission (Joint Transportation Committee and Pedestrian/Cyclist Committee)

School Garden Projects

Camp Garden Projects

The meeting was adjourned at 8:45AM.   

Respectfully submitted
 Eleanor Beth, Secretary
